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24 October 2006

Dear Mark

Balance of Dwellings Supplementary Planning Document

Thank you for consulting the HBF in the preliminary stages of the above SPD consultation. The HBF has a number of important points, which it wishes to make, and we hope these will be taken on board at an early stage.  

Yours faithfully,
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Bartholomew Wren

Home Builders Federation

Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Firstly the HBF supports the production of SPD, and considers that it is important for planning applicants to have a clear understanding of the council’s interpretation and enforcement of Local Plan policy. Our response is structured around the bullet points outlined in your letter dated 29 September 2006. 

The proposed advice contained within the document is to include:

· Policy background and pressures on housing in Oxford

· Provide and overview of the existing supply of accommodation in Oxford

· Identify local areas and assess the impact of future market housing provision in terms of the overall stock of dwelling types available

· Summarise the trends in housing supply both across Oxford as a whole and within local areas

· Highlight identified population and household trends, which will drive future housing demand in Oxford

The HBF consider that all of the above provide a valuable context for housing development, which will help to inform the nature of housing applications. As always the guidance needs to be informed by a robust evidence base and up-to-date housing market assessment if policy HS.8 and its requirements are to have any legitimacy. 

· Propose an appropriate mix of dwelling types and sizes having regard to the size of the site, number of units, type of residential development and location

In relation to the above point, the HBF consider it is essential that the SPD clearly defines what is intended by the definition of a “balanced and suitable distribution of dwelling types” (policy HS.8). As well as discussing the requirements for a reasonable mix of dwelling sizes within each new development (OLP paragraph 7.4.1), the SPD can indicate priority types of housing, as long as these can be justified. However we call for the document not to be prescriptive in favour of a specific type of housing, otherwise this could be to the detriment of providing for a broad range of housing need and the creation of sustainable mixed and balanced communities. As your letter to us outlined; 

“In recent years Oxford has seen the majority of its housing growth in smaller dwellings. The Annual Monitoring Report for the year 2005/2006, shows that almost 95% of all dwellings completed were 1 and 2 bed dwellings. By comparison the proportion of 3 and 4 bed dwellings represented only 5%”. 

This does not appear to demonstrate that a mix of housing types is currently being delivered. The Council should examine the impact of other policies in the Local Plan and determine whether these are contributing towards the current housing output e.g. affordable housing thresholds.

The SPD needs to demonstrate how housing mix will be determined, in discussion with developers. It is the opinion of the HBF that no highly formalised or complex methodology is adopted by the authority in determining this, as from our experience complex housing mix requirements prove to be unworkable in practice. It is our view that the market is flexible enough to provide for local housing needs as long as these are clearly demonstrated at an early stage of the development process. A range of factors in consultation with the housing developer should determine the mix, which is achieved upon individual sites. Some of which are touched upon in policy HS.8. When considering dwelling mix on development sites, in addition to the consideration of local distribution of dwelling types, consideration should also be given to; site specific factors such as site size and access, proximity to urban centres, transport connections, and access to amenities such as schools. The HBF would object to any arbitrary application of dwelling mix criteria, for example a sliding scale approach to desired dwelling mix in relation to proximity to urban centres, or dwelling floor space restrictions. The SPD should ensure that no additional or unnecessary constraint is allowed to inhibit the supply of market housing.  

The HBF support the supplementary text to policy HS.8 that states;

 “A predominance of one form of housing type in a locality may have unwelcome social effects. The City Council considers that a mix of dwelling types will help achieve social inclusion and cohesion. It believes that housing policy should cater for the whole community and that there should be no policy barrier against any size, tenure or specialist occupation of a dwelling in any locality” (OLP, paragraph 7.4.1).
The HBF trust that this above statement remains a guiding principle for the production of the SPD. It is important that Oxford City Council does not use the opportunity of preparing an SPD as a way of making the requirements of the original policy more prescriptive and stringent. This would be a misuse of the SPD mechanism. May we remind Oxford City of the limited guidance given in PPS12 upon the production of SPD, that states;

“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in the development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in planning documents” (PPS paragraph 2.44).

The HBF would like to say at this stage that if the rhetoric of policy HS.8 is explained and clarified by the production of the SPD without changing the intentions of the Local plan policy or its supporting text then the SPD should achieve its purpose of creating a mix of dwelling types, in discussion and partnership with house builders.

